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Secretary
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Dear Mr Hallam,

I refer to your letter of 22 May 2002 inviting a submission from our union to the Committee's inquiry into the Australian Protective Service Amendment Bill 2002. 

Our submission is attached.

Yours sincerely,

Doug Lilly

Acting CPSU National Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional Legislation Committee
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Senate Legal and Constitutional Legislation Committee

Australian Protective Service Amendment Bill 2002

CPSU (PSU Group) Submission

Introduction

The PSU Group of the Community and Public Sector Union welcomes the opportunity to make a submission on the Australian Protective Service Amendment Bill 2002 on behalf of our members employed by the Australian Protective Service (APS).

The CPSU is the only union with industrial coverage of employees of the APS.

Background information on the coverage and membership of CPSU (PSU Group) is at Attachment A.

Background to legislation

On 14 February 2002, Senator Ellison announced that the APS would become an operating Division of the Australian Federal Police (AFP) from 1 July this year. 

The AFP was established in 1979 following the Marks report.  It was created through an amalgamation of the ACT Police Force and the Commonwealth Police Force.

The AFP was established with 3 components:

· General Policing

· Protective Services

· Administrative Support

In October 1984, the Australian Protective Service was established as a separate agency under the Department of Local Government and Administrative Services. The APS was subsequently transferred to the Attorney-General's portfolio. 

At the time of the establishment of the APS, a large number of AFP personnel transferred with the function, facilitated pursuant to Division 9F of the Public Service Act 1922.  

Following transfer of the APS, the AFP consisted of two groups:

· sworn police officers employed under the AFP Act

· administrative staff employed under the Public Service Act

In 1990, legislative changes took effect which enabled staff members (as opposed to police) to be employed under AFP Act. 

Staff of the APS remain employed under the Public Service Act 1999.

The current environment

Following the events of 11th September 2001, both the APS and the AFP have had significant additional demands placed upon them.  Protective Service Officers (PSOs) in particular have been required to work excessive hours since then to provide additional levels of security at airports, diplomatic missions, Parliament, official residences and a range of other government establishments.  The Government's polices on the handling of refugees have also placed additional demands for the deployment of PSOs to detention centres both in Australia and the "Pacific solution" sites.

The Government has provided additional resources to both agencies but the delays caused through the recruitment and training process have meant that some of the pressures on individual officers are now only being eased as additional PSOs become available for regular rosters.

The Government's decision to upgrade all airports to Advanced First Response (AFR) status by 1 July 2002 and introduce Air Safety Officers (ASOs) onto domestic and international flights is an additional pressure on the organisation.

Comments on Bill

The Bill adopts a minimalist approach to bringing the AFP and APS together. 

The Bill establishes the APS as a Statutory Agency under the Public Service Act 1999.

The AFP Commissioner is designated as the Head of the Agency replacing the Secretary of the Attorney-General's Department in the current Act.    

Given the current environment and the requirements to implement time-critical government decisions relating to security, the minimalist approach proposed in this Bill is justified and supported by the CPSU.

CPSU has only one technical issue to raise in relation to the Bill.  Given that the amendments to s12(3) add 3 further inconsistency qualifications - (d), (e) & (f), will these extra qualifications apply to any inconsistencies (if there are any) with current general orders?

What needs to be clarified is whether there are any current general orders which are inconsistent with:

(d)
a direction issued by the Public Service Commissioner under section 11, 15 or 36 of the Public Service Act 1999; or

(e)
a direction issued by the Prime Minister under section 21 of the Public Service Act 1999; or

(f)
the Classification Rules made under section 23 of the Public Service Act 1999.
If there are, does the new section 28 (Transitional general orders) override the new provisions in section 12(3)?

Longer term change

CPSU acknowledges that there may be longer-term benefits for both the organisations and their employees for a greater integration of the 2 agencies.  These include efficiencies through common support resources and systems as well as improved career options and mobility for PSOs in particular.

However attempting to implement any further integration at this demanding time could be counter productive.

CPSU will expect to be involved in future consultation about any proposals to more fully integrate the agencies.

Attachment A

About the Community and Public Sector Union (CPSU)

CPSU is one of the largest and most active unions in Australia.  It was formed in 1994, with the amalgamation of the Public Sector Union (PSU) and the State Public Services Federation (SPSF).  CPSU is affiliated to the Australian Council of Trade Unions.

CPSU is a democratic union run by and for CPSU members.  Members and workplace delegates determine the union’s direction by discussion, debating and voting on issues that directly affect them.  A national committee, elected by members, manages the union, and a team of full-time, professional staff work with local workplace delegates to provide service and assistance to members.

CPSU (PSU Group)'s coverage is predominantly in the Federal public sector, but also includes ACT and NT Governments, and public and private sector employers in the communications, aviation, broadcasting and pharmaceutical industries.

Our major employers include:

· Australian Public Service agencies such as Centrelink, Defence, Customs, Immigration, the Australian Protective Service and the Tax Office.

· Statutory authorities such as CSIRO, the ABC, and Health Insurance Commission.

· Government Business Enterprises such as Telstra, Australia Post, Air Services and Medibank Private.

· ACT and NT Government Departments and authorities.

· Private sector companies such as CSL Ltd, Ten Network, Seven Network, Pacific Access, Qantas, and Sydney Airport.

CPSU membership reflects the diversity of professional, technical, managerial, administrative and general occupations associated with this range of public and private sector employment. CPSU also represents employees employed in support functions by State police services.

CPSU is very active in representing the industrial interests of our members under the Workplace Relations Act 1986.  Our union is party to over 100 Federal awards and nearly 200 current certified agreements.

CPSU Offices are located in every capital city as well as Newcastle and Lismore. 

The CPSU website is located at: www.cpsu.org
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